BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL held Thursday, 14 February 2019 in the Barling Magna Parish Hall, Barling Magna, Essex, commencing at 7.02pm. 

Present:   	Councillors Ashdown, Cohen (Chairman), Edmunds, McKillop, Pearmain and Steptoe (Vice-Chairman)

Apologies:       Councillors Bond and Gardiner.
District Councillors Lucas-Gill and Williams. 

Attending:		County and District Councillor Steptoe; District Councillor Efde.
		I. King (Parish Clerk)

	
MINUTES


19.17 The Chairman to declare the meeting open.
a. Following a reading of the fire notice, the Chairman declared the meeting open at 7.02pm.

19.18 To receive apologies for absence.
a. Apologies were noted, as recorded above.

19.19 To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of          Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
a. Councillor Steptoe declared an interest in all matters relating to the County and District Councils. On planning matters, he reserved the right to change his mind when the matter was considered by the District Council.

19.20 To sign as a correct record the Minutes of the meeting held 17 January 2019
a. Proposed by Councillor Pearmain, seconded by Councillor McKillop that the minutes be approved.  For 5, against 0, abstained 1.

19.21 The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council 
a. No residents wished to address the Council on this occasion.

19.22 Financial matters – to consider for approval 
a. Council noted its unanimous appreciation of the gift of new PA equipment for the parish hall.  The equipment was examined and Councillor Edmunds was requested to explore the best deployment of the two systems.  Councillor Pearmain offered to assist.
b. The following payment schedule February 2019 was proposed by Councillor    Steptoe, seconded by Councillor Ashdown. For 6, against 0, abstained 0.
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c. Bank reconciliation.  Once again, the Co-op Bank had failed to supply a monthly deposit account statement.  The clerk would circulate a reconciliation when this was received. 
d. Auditor’s required check on accuracy of bank reconciliation and cashbook.  All members had been circulated with an annotated bank reconciliation and copy of the cashbook as at 31 December 2018. Having examined the details, no members raised any queries. Proposed by Councillor Pearmain, seconded by Councillor Steptoe that the report be approved. For 6, against 0, abstained 0.

19.23 Governance matters 
a. Special motion:  Standing Orders and Financial Regulations
Proposed by the Chairman and 2 others that Standing Orders and Financial Regulations adopted on 8.3.18 be revised, updated and amended in accordance with the draft circulated to members, in particular:
(i) As to Standing Orders, to address and incorporate the provisions of the National Association of Local Council template issued July 2018 and further include amendments to Clause 18 (financial controls and procurement) and 19 (Handling Staff Matters); and;
(ii) As to Financial Regulations, address and incorporate the provisions of the National Association of Local Council template 2016 and further includes amendments to Clauses 4 and 11.
For 6, against 0, abstained 0.
b. To consider the annual risk assessment for the Council and take any action. The Clerk had circulated both the full analysis and an action plan. Proposed by Councillor Steptoe, seconded by Councillor Edmunds that the assessment and action plan be adopted. For 6, against 0, abstained 0.
c. To approve a draft calendar of meetings for 2019/20. Proposed by Councillor Pearmain, seconded by Councillor McKillop that the draft calendar be adopted. For 6, against 0, abstained 0.

19.24	     Events     
a. To prepare for the Fun Dog Show on Saturday 13 July, including setting up a working party.  The work already undertaken by Councillor Bond was welcomed. The Clerk was asked to write to High House Farm thanking the owners and confirming arrangements for the use of their field for car parking.  He was also requested to prepare a Temporary Events Notice for submission. The item would be on the March agenda for an update. Councillor Steptoe asked that, while he supported the event in principle, his objection to the use of the Reserve for the dog show be noted. 
b. To consider an autumn Quiz Night.  Subject to confirmation, it was agreed to hold a quiz night on Saturday 26th October 2019.

19.25      The Church of St Mary the Virgin, Little Wakering
a. Councillor Edmunds declared a non-pecuniary interest in this matter.  He reported that the PCC had requested the Diocese of Chelmsford to declare this grade II* listed building redundant as it was unsafe. It was too early to know what the future of the building might be, especially as the churchyard was still in use for burials. One early idea for exploration would be to use the building as a local heritage centre, like the one in the old school on Foulness.  The Clerk was asked to provide a report to a future meeting on any obligations the Parish Council might incur if the PCC declared the burial ground redundant.  There was also a brief discussion of issues around the so-called Chancel Tax. Further reports would come to the Council when the position was clearer.

19.26      Planning and parking matters 
a. To consider current planning applications.  There were no current applications. 
b. Parking issues in Barling Road and at the Parish Hall.  It was noted that Barling Road would be closed between 9.30am and 3.30pm near Magna Mead on 27 February. Councillor Cohen raised issues about poor parking in Barling Road in Stonebridge, with a car that had parked on the pavement; this had now moved. The use of the parish hall site for parking was continuing to churn-up the muddy ground and the Chairman had placed waste bins across the worst affected part to deter parking. The Clerk would explore options for a chain between the hall and the bus shelter to be used in winter. He was also asked to investigate the cellular plastic ground cover recently installed at Cherry Orchard Park which would firm up muddy ground while continuing to allow grass to grow. Councillor Steptoe reported that the South East Essex Parking Partnership had a new initiative to issue fines for blocked driveways from mid-February.
       
19.27      Clerk’s report 
a. Polling station - Subject to confirmation by Rochford District Council, the Parish Hall will be used as a polling station for the local council elections to be held on Thursday 2 May. 
b. Water installation – The contractor will commence on site on Monday 11 March and expect to conclude by the end of Tuesday 19 March. The wildlife reserve will need to be closed to everyone for the duration of the works.  The contractor will be responsible for securing the site to prevent entry. They will work in 50-meter sections in order to minimise risks to anyone who gains unauthorised access to the site. The closure will be notified using both physical notices on site and extensively through our social media outlets. It was not originally planned to proceed with the installation of electricity at the same time but cost savings in the tendering process have enabled us to consider this. The work would have to be undertaken by UK Power Networks. The clerk had made a formal application but they have now come back to say that they require detailed and technical drawings of the site and the band as well as highly detailed specifications of the power capacity required before they will conduct their survey and then offer a price for the job. Members queried whether we needed 3-phase or 1-phase capacity. Councillor Steptoe suggested asking the District Council for the detailed drawings they held and other councillors suggested asking the contractors to liaise with UKPN on the Council’s behalf even if this added modest extra cost. 
c. Grounds maintenance - Steven Pavelin took up the contract for grounds maintenance on 1 February.
d. Play Area - The fencing contractors will commence on site on Monday 4 March and hopefully conclude the following day.   
e.  Website – The clerk had had a successful meeting with Brunel, our webmaster.    They have agreed to make most of the changes that we requested at a cost of £240 + VAT. 
f. Social media - Since the January council meeting approved the use of the Twitter account we have made 11 tweets which have collectively appeared on people’s Twitter feeds on 2,083 occasions. People have engaged with our postings (that is: liked, retweeted or used the posting to check who we are) on 64 occasions.   13 people read the agenda for tonight’s meeting through Twitter and one followed up with a query about the agenda. On the Council’s Facebook account, we now had 83 friends: 3 more added in the past 2 weeks.
g. Fire precautions - An opportunity had arisen recently for members of staff to book a fire safety training session run by professional firefighters and organised by Hullbridge Parish Council. This will take place in March. Both the hall manager and clerk would attend. The clerk continued to press Essex Fire & Rescue Service for their promised visit to examine the state of fire safety and precautions of the parish Hall. Owing to the redeployment of our contact there this is taking longer than hoped.
h. Rochford 2020 planning - We had agreed to explore a joint initiative with Sutton with Shopland Parish Council as a contribution to the list of events planned as part of the tourism venture Rochford 2020.  Sutton has been in touch to canvass dates for a meeting.
i. PAT testing at the Parish Hall – Council noted, with thanks, the work of Councillor Edmunds in conducting PAT tests at the Parish Hall.
j. The Parry – a further meeting would be held with the District Council to look at options.
k. Salt bin – the clerk was invited to contact the owner of Barrow Hall to explore the possible location of a salt bin on that land, accessible by residents.
l. The Clerk was authorised to arrange the following minor works to the parish hall:  a lock to be installed on one of the ladies’ toilets; repairs to the porch light and a means of drying hands in the kitchen. 
m.  Recent correspondence:
(i) The District Council had notified parishes of an investment fund for local play areas;
(ii) There would be a briefing for candidates on the forthcoming elections on 14 March at 7pm at Rayleigh Civic Suite. This would clash with the Council’s next meeting.
(iii) Rayleigh, Rochford & District Association for Voluntary Services had offered to publicise local events.
(iv) The Anglian (Eastern) Regional Flood and Coastal Committee was seeking nominations for new members.

19.28       Reports from external bodies
a. The Chairman had circulated a report of the EALC Committee meeting held 17 January.
b. Four members had attended a briefing on highways held by the District Council and the clerk had circulated a copy of the briefing materials to all councillors.  

19.29 To receive a report from the District and County Councillors for the area on any matters of interest 
a. County Councillor Steptoe reported that the County had set its budget, including special budgets for mental health services, combatting the so-called ‘county-lines’ drug trafficking and to address homelessness.  Funds were being allocated to address pavement repairs alongside continuing pothole issues. The County’s precept would rise by just under 3%, with a separate 1% increase for social services.  The Police Commissioner was raising an additional £24 per household to employ around 225 additional police officers. County Councillor Steptoe encouraged all residents to complete the libraries consultation by the deadline of 20 February.  He asked members to note that he had opposed recent political moves within the County Council to safeguard the current libraries budget by cutting senior officers’ health cover as he felt this was a stunt.
b. District Councillor Steptoe reported on a concern that land north of Ropers Farm had the potential for unlawful development and this was being investigated. The Local Highways Panel had been asked to institute a speed survey of vehicles on Church Road; a date for this was still to be agreed. Along with District Councillor Efde, he was monitoring a manure heap on the Great Wakering border. He expressed a concern about possible development and the front retaining-wall at 2 Florence Villas, which might need planning consent.  Councillor Ashdown asked about possible unlawful development at Kingsmead Cottages; these were being monitored by the District Council’s enforcement team. 
c. District Councillor Efde reported in the District Council’s Development Committee; the investment fund on play equipment; the expected opening of the Great Wakering public toilets; the width of Barrow Hall Road; the expected relocation of the District Council’s offices to the Freight House and the ward councillors’ regular surgery, to be held on ‘Gossip’ café on the morning of 16 February.
d. The Chairman thanked County and District Councillors for their contributions.  Councillor Ashdown asked whether it might be useful to move the item for residents to address the council to the end, so that they also could hear the full discussion.  On balance it was felt that retaining residents’ comments at the beginning would help to shape discussions and decisions, hopefully taking their comments into account.
19.30 At the Chairman’s discretion to exchange information and items for future meetings.
a. The following meetings in March were noted:
· Wildlife Reserve Committee / Trustees meeting – Tuesday, 5 March
· Next Full Council – Thursday, 14th March 
b. Councillor Ashdown offered her apologies for these meetings.

19.31 Exclusion of the Press and the Public
Pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it was resolved that, in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it was advisable in the public interest that the press and the public be excluded and they were instructed to withdraw.
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19.32        Contractual matters – to consider and take any action 
a. Interim report on options for street lighting replacement in 2019/20.  The clerk had circulated some options.  The inevitability of a move to energy-efficient lighting was prompted not simply by ethical concerns but also by the discontinuation of production of replacement fitments for the current sodium lighting.  The clerk was asked to investigate potential energy cost savings arising from the planned phased replacement, probably over 3 years.
b. Proposed by Councillor Steptoe, seconded by Councillor Edmunds that, subject to confirmation of best value prices and the consent of UK Power Networks, the Council should commit to replace 25 lamps each year but check after 20 replacements too ensure that there remained adequate funding to pay for emergency repairs to remaining sodium lamps. For 6, against 0, abstained 0.

The Chairman declared the meeting closed at 9.20pm


* * * * * * * * * * * *
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BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL

                     Issued: 11 February 2019 

Council Meeting –  14 February 2019                                                                       Agenda item 19.22(b)                       

Cheque No Payee Description £

Direct Debit British Telecom Broadband and telephone 46.08

Direct Debit E.on Gas for Parish Hall           189.37 

Direct Debit E.on Electricity for Parish Hall             74.95 

Direct Debit E.on Electricity for street lighting 316.75

200693 W&H (Romac) Ltd Street lighting repairs           195.60 

200694 Anglian Water Business Ltd (National) Sewerage service for Parish Hall             39.55 

200695 G.Gates Salary           387.29 

200696 I.King Salary           723.66 

200697 I.King Expenses for the month to 14.2.19 26.68

200698 The Information Commissioner Annual registration             40.00 

200699 Enovert Management Ltd Contribution to costs of installation of water supply        2,290.70 

Total payments  £4,330.63


